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North Carolina

Library Education News

Appalachian State University
Department of Educational Media

A meeting of Supervising Teachers
working with student teachers in media
situations, several county media coordina-
tors and ASU faculty was held on October
16 to discuss the role of the Supervising
Teacher in Media situations and to share
ideas. It brought Media Specialists and
Media Coordinators from Shelby, Mount
Airy, Millers Creek, Granite Falls, Boone,
Caldwell County, Wilkes County and Gas-
ton County together who shared many
practical and interesting teaching and or-
ganizational ideas. The meeting was co-
ordinated by Susan Plate, the ASU con-
sultant for student teachers in Educational
Media. This meeting proved to be quite
successful and plans are to continue such
meetings each semester.

East Carolina University

Department of Library Science

Two new faculty members joined the
staff in the Department of Library Science
this fall. BENJAMIN R. GUISE comes to
ECU from San Jacinto College, Houston,
Texas where he was director of libraries.
He has held library and teaching positions
at Middle Tennessee State, Purdue, North
Texas State and East Texas State Uni-
versities. He holds degrees from the latter
two and has frequently served as a library
consultant and as an educational media
specialist. LOUIS J. GILL was previously
Director of Library Science at the West
Virginia College of Graduate Studies. His
career has also included positions at North-
ern Michigan University and various New
Jersey high schools. He holds degrees
from Kutztown State Teachers’ College,
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Pennsylvania, Seton Hall University and
Rutgers University with additional study at
Wisconsin, Wayne State, Kentucky, and
Maryland Universities.

DONALD E. COLLINS, Assistant Pro-
fessor, completed requirements this sum-
mer for the Doctor of Philosophy degree
at the University of Georgia. He did his
research on the topic, “Disloyalty and
Renunciation of United States Citizenship
by Japanese Americans During World War
I Collins has been at East Carolina
since 1972. He holds other degrees from
Florida State University and the University
of Georgia. He is currently serving on the
NCLA Education for Librarianship Com-
mittee.

GENE D. LANIER, Chairman and Pro-
fessor, presided at the Forty-First Biennial
Conference of the North Carolina Library
Association held in Winston-Salem. He gave
up the gavel at the Saturday morning
session. The entire faculty and more than
twenty-five students from East Carolina
attended the conference. EMILY S. BOYCE,
associate professor, served as chairman of
the Resolutions Committee at the conference
and also was a member of a panel con-
cerned with issues affecting N. C. school
media programs at the section meeting of
the North Carolina Association of School
Librarians. Dr. Lanier has also attended
meetings this fall of the Implementation
Committee of the Southeastern States Co-
operative Library Survey in Atlanta and
the Study Committee of the State Council
for Social Legislation. Dr. Lanier and Dr.
Guise also participated on a panel on con-
tinuing education for District Il of the
Learning Resources Association.

Thirteen teaching and research assis-
tantships were awarded by the Department
of Library Science this fall for the 1975-76
school year. Recipients were: DAVID E.
AMAN, Snow Hill; DEBORAH BALLINGER,
Pitman, New Jersey; MARY BLYTHE, Bel-
haven; MAMIE BROWN, Raleigh; JANE

CURRIN, Wrightsville Beach; DALE HOLMES,
Benson; PETER HORNER, Charlotte;
CHARLES JENKINS, Jacksonville; JANE
McGRIGOR, Clinton; SHEILA STREET, Meb-
ane; KAY SUGG, Kinston; and MICHAEL
TIPPETT, Greensboro.

The local chapter of Alpha Beta Alpha
under the leadership of Olive Vaughan,
Whiteville, has elected officers including
NELDA CADDELL, Carthage; HELEN
LASHUA, Greenville; ELIZABETH BROWN,
Raleigh; MARY LEE, Eden; DEBORAH
BALLINGER, Pitman, New Jersey; and
CANDY BUTLER, Tabor City. Fifteen new
members were initiated. The organization
is currently conducting projects to finance
their annual spring tour of the Library of
Congress and other libraries in the District
of Columbia. LUDI W. JOHNSON, assis-
tant professor, advises the group.

On Friday, February 6, the Department
will conduct a one-day cataloging rules
workshop involving Chapter 6 of the AACR
and SOLINET. Included on the program
are EUGENE HUGUELET, Acting Director,
and ELIZABETH SMITH, Head Cataloger
of Joyner Library at ECU. Others are
MARY JO GODWIN of Edgecombe Public
Library, and ECU faculty EMILY S. BOYCE,
BENJAMIN GUISE, LOUIS GILL, and GENE
D. LANIER. No tuition or fees are involved.
Interested persons should contact Louis J.
Gill, Department of Library Science, ECU,
Greenville, North Carclina 27834. Dead-
line for preregistration is January 24.

In June, twenty-five school media spe-
cialists from North Carolina, South Caro-
lina, and Virginia attended a three-week
Institute workshop conducted by the East
Carolina University Department of Library
Science and sponsored by the United States
Office of Education.

The special program provided experi-
ences designed to allow the media special-
ists to become more knowledgeable con-
cerning the techniques and goals of school
reading programs and was designed to
aid them in developing ways in which to
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play a more substantial role in providing
supportive services to the total reading
program.

The Institute program was sufficiently
flexible to allow each participant an oppor-
tunity to develop activities and strategies
which could be used in support of the read-
ing program in his own school.

The full-time staff from East Carolina
University included: Emily S. Boyce, Direc-
tor; Mrs. Ludi Johnson, Assistant Professor:
and Dr. Gene D. Lanier, Chairman. Part-
time staff members who worked with the
program as consultants included: Miss
Jane Wilson, recently retired from the
North Carolina State Library; Mrs. Eliza-
beth Warren, Reading Specialist and Re-
source teacher in the Greenville City
Schools; Mrs. Ellen Day, University of
North Carolina at Greensboro; and Mrs.
Mary McKenzie of Eastern Elementary
School of Washington.

School media specialists from North
Carolina who attended the Institute in-
cluded: Clarence Bales, Monroe; James
Byrd, Yancey County; Betty Coward, Sylva;
Patricia Heidemann, High Point; Jo Anne
Hildreth, Stanly County; Elizabeth Kemp,
Lumberton; Claire McCorry, Durham; Pam-
ela Medlin, Stanly County; Mildred Monk,
Smithfield; Georgia Niven, Lexington;
Juanita Perkins, Laurinburg; Mary Rose,
Greenville; Helen Williams, Robeson Coun-
ty; and Ruth Dial Woods, Pembroke.

North Carolina Central University

School of Library Science

Students and interested Faculty mem-
bers and alumni made trips to Raleigh to
visit the North Carolina State University
and the State Libraries and to Winston-
Salem to attend the NCLA Conference in
October. Thirty-four students were enrolled
in August. Two are non-black students
who were recruited with $15,000 which
was received by the School from North
Carolina General Assembly funds appropri-
ated “to increase the minority presence”
in the System. Of the 32 graduates in
1974-75 14 are employed in schools, six
are in colleges or universities, five are in
special, and two are in public libraries.
The “special” libraries are in a correctional
center, the Dow Chemical and Burroughs-
Wellcome Companies, and the N. .C. State
Library.

MIRIAM RICKS, Director of the Early
Childhood Library Specialist Program and
Assistant Professor, assisted members of
the Durham Day Care Nursery and Kinder-
garten Association in planning a Child Care
Festival and later cosponsored an exhibit.

NCCU was the only library school to
have a booth at the Governor’s Conference
on Reading, thanks to the efforts of Miss
Ricks and MRS. LOUISE GRAVES. They
changed the exhibit daily.
classes
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have increased and the Faculty voted to
begin to offer them again during the sec-
ond semester. Evening classes scheduled
for the 1976 term are: L.S. 506. Libraries
and Legislation; L.S. 520. Administration
and Use of Nonprint Materials; and L.S.
551. Early Childhood Materials, Methods,
and Services Il. Saturday courses sched-
uled are LS. 411. Administration of the
School Media Center and L.S. 524, Science
and Technology Materials, Methods, and
Services. Interested persons are encour-
aged to suggest courses that would be
most useful in promoting their career ob-
jectives, including the most convenient
time for scheduling them.

P. GRADY MOREIN is teaching one
course this semester, but has become direc-
tor of a project to design and test an
academic library development program
that was funded by the Council on Library
Resources and is being sponsored by the
University of North Carolina-Charlotte.
DR. GERTRUDE LONDON, retired as an
Associate Professor from UNC-Chapel Hill,
is teaching L.S. 543. Indexing and Ab-
stracting during the first semester. MR. JOE
REES, of the Duke University Reference
Department, has agreed to return and
teach LS. 524. Science and Technology
Materials, Methods, and Services and MRS.
ARLENE DOWELL, formerly Assistant Head
of the Cataloging Department at the lowa
State University Library, will teach L.S. 505.
Introduction to Automation in Libraries
during the second semester.

Miriam Ricks attended the Reading Is
Fundamental National Workshop in Wash-
ington and the Early Years Workshop in
Bridgeport, Connecticut. DESRETTA Mc-
ALLISTER, Instructor, and ANNETTE PHIN-
AZEE attended the Allerton Library Institute.

Alumni Day was held on October 11th.
Alumni speakers were DR. DOROTHY M.
HAITH, Chairman, Library Science Depart-
ment, Virginia State College and MRS.
MELBA DAVIS ADAMS, Decimal Classifi-
cation Specialist, Library of Congress. DR.
BENJAMIN SPELLER, Assistant to the Chan-

cellor, Elizabeth City State University, was
elected president of the Association,
1975-77. Plans for October 8-9, 1976 in-
clude Alumni Day and a “Colloquium on
the Southeastern Black Librarian” in cele-
bration of the School’s thirty-fifth Anni-
versary.

GAIL PADGETT, Children’s Librarian,
Orlando, Florida Public Library, directed a
“Sharing Literature With Children Work-
shop” on November 8. BARBARA WIDEM,
Children’s Librarian, Chevy Chase Library,
Rockville, Maryland lectured on her “Toys
That Teach” Program on November 10.

University of North Carolina
at Chapel Hill

School of Library Science

DR. EVELYN A. MOORE has been ap-
pointed Associate Professor of Library
Science in the School of Library Science
at the University of North Carolina at
Chapel Hill, effective July 1, 1975. She
comes to Chapel Hill from DePaul Univer-
sity where she has been teaching in the
Graduate School of Business.

Dr. Moore holds a B.S. degree in Chem-
istry from the University of Denver, the
M.S. in Library Science degree from Case-
Western Reserve University, and the Ph.D.
degree in Industrial Engineering and Man-
agement Science from Northwestern Uni-
versity. Her doctoral dissertation, com-
pleted under a National Institute of Health
traineeship, was entitled, “Influence of In-
formation Seeking and Communication Be-
havior on the Formation of Work Groups
by Medical School Freshmen.” She has
served as a consultant to organizations as
diverse as the Health Services Foundation
(Blue Cross Association), Wake County
(N.C.) Public Libraries, and the Bureau of
Health Resources Development Library of
the Department of Health, Education, and
Welfare. She is currently completing an
assignment to develop operational manuals
for the Environmental Protection Agency.
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Miss Moore’s prior experience in librari-
anship includes a library traineeship as
well as a reference position at the Library
of Congress, 1961-63; reference and re-
search positions at the Battelle Memorial
Institute and the School of Medicine at
Washington University; and Science-Engi-
neering Librarian at the University of Illinois
at Chicago Circle, 1965-69, where she was
responsible for much of the work in de-
signing the Science Library and building
up the collections for doctoral work in the
science-engineering areas. She has held
part-time positions in business, industrial,
and public libraries.

At UNC Dr. Moore will teach in the
area of library administration, science lit-
erature, and special librarianship.

The School of Library Science will offer
the following courses which might be of
interest to practicing librarians during the
Spring Semester, 1976:

L.S. 310 (8) Popular Culture and
Libraries
Prof. Haynes McMullen
Mondays, 7:00-9:30 p.m.

Evelyn A. Moore

L.S. 310 (9) Seminar in Professional
Writing
Prof. Jerrold Orne
Mondays, 7:00-9:30 p.m.
Ea2352 Seminar: Problems in
Organizing Library
Collections
Ms. Arlene Dowell
Tuesdays, 7:00-9:30 p.m.

L.S. 341 (1) Seminar in Public Libraries
Prof. Lee Finks
Tuesdays, 7:00-9:30 p.m.

L.S. 341 (2) Seminar in Public Libraries
Prof. Lee Finks
Wednesdays, 7:00-9:30 p.m.

L.5.342  Seminar in Academic
Libraries
Prof. Edward Holley
Wednesdays, 7:00-9:30 p.m.
L.S.231  Theory of Library

Administration
Prof. Evelyn Moore
Thursdays, 7:00-9:30 p.m.

To be arranged are courses in Scientific
Management in Libraries with Professor
Evelyn Moore and Seminar in Special Li-
brarianship with Professor Herman Henkle.

We welcome registration for these
courses, and other courses by practicing
librarians who want to do further work.
Registration is through the Evening College
and prospective students should contact
Jean Freeman, Assistant to the Dean, for
further information.

The School of Library Science will offer
two courses in law librarianship during
the second term of the 1976 Summer Ses-
sion, July 6-August 10. These courses are:

LIBS 346: Seminar in Law Librarianship.
A course intended for those who are
preparing for careers as law librarians
and for others who may now be work-
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ing in law libraries. Following an intro-
duction to the Anglo-American legal
system, be con-
cerned with the obijectives, character-
istics, services and development of law
libraries in the United States, special
problems in the selection and acquisition
of law materials and their organization
for use, the administration of law library
services, and with law librarianship as
a profession. The course will carry
three semester hours’ credit. Professor
Mary W. Oliver, (B.S. in LS., J.D.)
Law Librarian, University of North Caro-
lina, will be the instructor.

course content will

LIBS 210: Legal Bibliography. This
course is an introduction to the literature
of Anglo-American jurisprudence. Em-
phasis will be placed on the use of
reports, statutes, administrative regu-
lations and decisions, treatfises, periodi-
cals, and indexes as bibliographical
tools. The course will carry three se-
mester hours’ credit. Visiting Professor
Cameron Allen (M.S. in LS., LL.B,) Law
Librarian, Rutgers University will be the
instructor.

Also available in the second summer
session will be LIBS 246, Librarianship
and the Law, taught by Professor Allen.

University of North Carolina
at Greensboro

Library Education/Instructional
Media Program

DR. THEODORE C. HINES assumed
Chairmanship of the program in the Fall
Semester, 1975. Dr. Hines has formerly
taught at Columbia University, Rutgers, and
elsewhere. He was Chief of the Extension

Department of the District of Columbia
Public Library and in charge of library
service to schools in Washington. His fields
of specialization include computer pro-
gramming and systems design, indexing,
and technical services. His computer-
produced Guide to Indexed Periodicals in
Religion was published by Scarecrow Press
this Fall.

Alumni appreciation for Professor MARY
FRANCES KENNON JOHNSON overflowed
into a new scholarship fund in her name
which went over the $2,000 mark in its
first two weeks and is still growing fast.
Checks payable to UNC-G, the MFKJ
Scholarship, are most welcome.

Professor Johnson has had a busy year:
member of the American Library Association
accreditation teams visiting Peabody and
Clarion College, Pa.; elected member of
the Newberry-Caldecott Awards Committee
to select the most distinguished children’s
books of the year; chosen as Chairperson
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of the School of Education Executive Com-
mittee; program participant at ALA San
Francisco and at NCLA, etc. She still finds
time to write: co-author of “Standards for
District and School Media Programs” in
the Educational Media Yearbook 1975-76,
and invited author of o sketch of Mrs.
Mary Teresa Peacock Douglas in the forth-
coming Dictionary of American Library
Biography.

CORA PAUL BOMAR coordinated the
SDPI self-study for the University. She also
has managed to fit in chairing an ALA
accreditation committee, visiting the Uni-
versity of Oregon.

As part of the task of revising the
curriculum to increase both depth and
range of the program, other new courses
are being introduced. Examples include
the media center automation course men-
tioned, and a new survey course covering
the bibliography and literature of the ma-
jor disciplines — the latter introduced by
DAVID JENSEN, Library Director of Greens-
boro College. Other adjunct faculty in-
clude media specialist DAVID WALTERS
of the Learning Resources Center of Guil-
ford Technical Institute; JUDITH LETSINGER,
current President of the American Associa-
tion of School Librarians; EMILY HILL of
the Central North Carolina School for the
DEAF; and LOIS WINKEL, who taught last
year at the Rutgers University Graduate
Library School.

Professor SANGSTER PARROTT conduct-
ed a very successful special summer work-
shop on government documents for the
Piedmont Triad Library Council.

Enrollment is up (25% in full-time
equivalent for the MLS program), and

placement figures indicate that graduates

are going into all types of institutions —
primarily, of course, school media centers,
public libraries, technical institutes, and
community colleges where a media em-
phasis is sought.

The Media
acquired a computer terminal as well as
other new equipment this year. The termi-
nal in the building facilitates having all
students gain some familiarization with it,
just as they do with other educational
hardware, and serves also the new curricu-
lar offerings in library automation, infor-
and introductory pro-

Center for Instructional

mation science,

gramming.

Course offerings in the 1976 Summer
Session tentatively include two special
short term institutes: Problems in Selection
of Children's Materials, directed by Dr.
Mary V. Gaver, former President of the
American Library Association (June 14-18)
and Developing Media Services for the
Handicapped to be given in early July by
Dr. Kieth Wright, Director of Media Ser-
vices of Gallaudet College for the Deaf,
a specialist in the field. In addition, the
regular course Introduction to Media Cen-
ter Automation and Information Science
will be taught in the Summer Session by
Edwin B. Brownrigg, specialist and con-
sultant in library automation, computer
terminal systems, and information science,
(June 14-30, Monday-Friday).

Other short-term courses in the Summer
Session include: Design and Production of
Audiovisual Materials; Reading Interests
and Guidance; Operation of the School
Media Program (June 14-June 30, Monday-
Friday) and Introduction to the Media Pro-
fessions and Design and Production of
Audiovisual Materials (July 12-30, Monday-
Friday).



